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Minutes                                   

Council 
 

Venue: Microsoft Teams - Remote 
Date: Tuesday, 13 April 2021 
Time: 6.00 pm 
 
Present: Councillor D Mackay in the Chair 

 
Councillors J Duggan (Vice-Chair), K Arthur, D Brook, 
D Buckle, I Chilvers, J Chilvers, M Crane, S Duckett, 
K Ellis, K Franks, T Grogan, E Jordan, M Jordan, A Lee, 
C Lunn, J Mackman, J McCartney, M McCartney, 
R Musgrave, W Nichols, R Packham, C Pearson, 
N Reader, J Shaw-Wright, S Shaw-Wright, R Sweeting, 
M Topping and P Welch 
 

Officers Present: Janet Waggott (Chief Executive), Dave Caulfield (Director 
of Economic Regeneration and Place), Karen Iveson (Chief 
Finance Officer (s151)), Alison Hartley (Solicitor to the 
Council and Monitoring Officer) and Palbinder Mann 
(Democratic Services Manager) 
 

Public: 30 
 
54 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
 Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Cattanach.  

 
55 DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST 

 
 There were no disclosures of interest. 

 
The Monitoring Officer informed Council that those Members who were either 
elected or employees of North Yorkshire County Council had been granted 
dispensations in respect of the item on Local Government Reorganisation.  
 

56 MINUTES 
 

 The Council considered the minutes of the meeting held on 18 February 2021. 
 
RESOLVED: 

To approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 18 
February 2021 for signing by the Chairman. 
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57 COMMUNICATIONS 

 
 There were no communications. 

 
58 ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 
 There were no announcements. 

 
59 PETITIONS 

 
 There were no petitions. 

 
60 PUBLIC QUESTIONS 

 
 There were no public questions. 

 
61 COUNCILLORS' QUESTIONS 

 
 There were no Councillors questions.  

 
62 MOTIONS 

 
 There were no motions. 

 
63 REPORTS FROM THE EXECUTIVE 

 
 Councillor Mark Crane, Leader of the Council  

 
The Leader of the Council presented his update on the work he had recently 
undertaken, as outlined in his report. 
 
Discussion took place in respect of the expiring legislation in relation to virtual 
meetings and the different options available for holding meetings going 
forward including making decisions through urgency powers until 21 June 
which was the date the Government had provided for relaxing restrictions.  
 
Councillor Jordan left the meeting at this point.  
 
Councillor Richard Musgrave, Deputy Leader and Lead Executive Member for 
Place Shaping  
 
The Lead Executive Member for Place Shaping presented his update on the 
work he had recently undertaken, as outlined in his report. 
 
It was requested that information in relation to planning appeals should be 
reported to the Planning Committee so they could be aware of decisions and 
how applications had progressed. The Lead Executive Member for Place 
Shaping agreed that this information should be shared with members of the 
Planning Committee and substitutes.  
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Discussion took place on the number of consultation responses on the Local 
Plan. In response to a query concerning past consultations having a higher 
level of response, it was explained that this may have been down to previous 
consultations being focused around single issues which may have distorted 
the responses.  
 
A query was raised in relation to the figure of non-major applications being 
determined within the statutory period or agreed extensions of time. The Lead 
Executive Member for Place Shaping explained that the figure for this was just 
below target however discussions had taken place with officers on how this 
figure could be improved. It was also noted that there had been an increase 
on the number of planning applications submitted. 
 
Councillor Cliff Lunn, Lead Executive Member for Finance and Resources 
 
The Lead Executive Member for Finance and Resources presented his update 
on the work he had recently undertaken, as outlined in his report and added 
that the Government had announced a restart grant on 1st April and 
information on how this was paid had been sent to all Councillors. The Lead 
Executive Member for Finance and Resources thanked Council staff for 
getting the previous grants out on time.  
 
A query was raised on how quickly the Council was responding to grant 
emails. It was agreed this would be checked.  
 
Councillor David Buckle, Lead Executive Member for Communities and 
Economic Development  

 
The Lead Executive Member for Communities and Economic Development 
presented his update on the work he had recently undertaken, as outlined in 
his report and add that Eon would be installing electric charging points in 
Council car parks. Council was also informed of the new shops that would be 
opening up in Selby. 
 
A query was raised regarding the latest situation concerning the Natwest Bank 
in Tadcaster. It was agreed a response would be provided to all Members on 
this.  
 
In response to a query raised following the Places and Movement Study 
regarding parking in Sherburn, the Lead Executive Member for Communities 
and Economic Development stated some of the parking in Sherburn had been 
changed to a maximum stay of two hours which had created a better flow. 
Additionally, it was stated that a previous report had stated that a long term 
car park was needed for the area. 
 
A query was raised regarding the Levelling Up Fund and why Selby were not 
bidding during the first phase. The Lead Executive Member for Communities 
and Economic Development explained that it was important that Selby 
achieved the maximum for its area when submitting a bid and that following 
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consideration, it had been decided that Selby would be better submitting a bid 
in the next round.  
 
In response to a query concerning the national deadline for the Gateway 
Project, the Lead Executive Member for Communities and Economic 
Development explained that a current indication of 2023 had been given as 
the deadline however the Council was lobbying with other authorities to 
ensure the deadline was more flexible.  
 
Councillor Chris Pearson, Lead Executive Member for Housing, Health and 
Culture 
 
The Lead Executive Member for Housing, Health and Culture presented his 
update on the work he had recently undertaken, as outlined in his report and 
added that following a query raised previously regarding trees, the district had 
10% of its area covered by trees and the aim was to increase this to 30% by 
2025. It was noted that while the Council did not plant trees directly, they were 
planted on its behalf by other agencies.  
 
Discussion took place regarding the transfer of waste collection services from 
Amey plc to Urbaser Ltd. In response to queries raised, the Lead Executive 
Member for Housing, Health and Culture explained that it was the decision of 
Amey plc to transfer their services to Urbaser and that due diligence had been 
carried out by the Council prior to the change over. Following a query 
regarding waste collection complaints since the purchase of Amey by Urbaser, 
the Lead Executive Member for Housing, Health and Culture agreed to update 
the Council on any complaints received since the takeover at the next 
meeting.  
 
Following a number of queries raised, the Lead Executive Member for 
Housing, Health and Culture agreed responses would be provided on the 
following issues; 
 

 How many flytipping fines issued had been paid. 
 

 The figure relating to the number of housing repairs being carried out 
as the covid restrictions are relaxed. 
 

 Were applications for housing available for residents on paper. 
 

 Could signs be installed stating there was CCTV to deter fly tipping 
even if no CCTV was installed in the area.  
 

Following a query regarding urgent housing repairs, the Lead Executive 
Member for Housing, Health and Culture explained that if the repair was an 
emergency and reported to the Council, then this would be dealt with in 24 
hours.  
 
RESOLVED: 
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To receive and note the reports from the Executive. 
 

64 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 
 

 Councillor Steve Shaw-Wright, Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee 
 
Councillor Shaw-Wright, Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 
provided an update on the work of the Committee as outlined in his report.  
 
The Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee informed Council that 
they would considering an item on housing repairs from a resident’s 
perspective at a future meeting.  
 
Councillor Andrew Lee, Chairman of the Policy Review Committee  
 
Councillor Lee, Chairman of the Policy Review Committee, provided an update 
on the work of the Committee as outlined in his report.  
 
There were no questions for Councillor Lee. 
 
Councillor Karl Arthur, Chairman of the Audit and Governance Committee   
 
Councillor Arthur, Chairman of the Audit and Governance Committee, 
provided an update on the work of the Committee as outlined in his report. 
 
There were no questions for Councillor Arthur. 
 
RESOLVED: 
  To note the reports. 
 

65 CONSTITUTION UPDATE AND PROPOSED CHANGES 
 

 Alison Hartley, Solicitor to the Council and Monitoring Officer presented the 
report which set out proposed changes to the Constitution.  
 
The Monitoring Officer informed Council that the changes proposed related to 
the removing of Community Engagement Forums (CEFs) as recommended by 
the Executive and a change to the process for selecting Licensing Sub 
Committee panels.  
 
RESOLVED: 

To note that there have been no administrative changes 
made by the Monitoring Officer since the last amendments 
were reported to Council, and to approve the following: 

 
i) That the Constitution be amended by the Solicitor to 

the Council to remove all references to Community 
Engagement Forums (CEFs) as recommended by the 
Executive; and 
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ii) That the Constitution be amended by the Solicitor to 

the Council so that the “Licensing and Appeals Sub-
Committee” is re-named “Licensing Sub-Committee”, 
all the Licensing Committee Members are appointed 
to the Licensing Sub-Committee, and that selection of 
3 members to Licensing Sub-Committee when 
required to determine applications be undertaken by 
the Chairman of the  Licensing Committee in 
consultation with the Solicitor to the Council; and 

 
iii) That the above changes take place with immediate 

effect.  
 
REASON FOR DECISION: 
 
To ensure the constitution is up to date and fit for purpose. Any changes to the 
Constitution unless considered as administrative changes need to be 
approved by Council.   
 

66 CONSULTATION RELATING TO THE STRUCTURE OF LOCAL 
GOVERNMENT IN NORTH YORKSHIRE 
 

 The Chief Executive presented the report which informed Council of the 
Secretary of State’s Consultation on Local Government Review and sought a 
response concerning the consultation. 
 
The Chief Executive informed Council that as well as being Chief Executive of 
the Council, she was also an Assistant Chief Executive at North Yorkshire 
County Council (NYCC) however had not taken part in NYCC Management 
Board meetings since July and had not been involved in their proposals. 
 
Council was informed that the consultation would be finished on 19th April 
2021. Discussion took place concerning the proposals and it was proposed by 
Councillor Crane and seconded by Councillor Packham that Council should 
agree recommendation (c) outlined in resolution five.  
 
RESOLVED: 
  

i) To note that the Secretary of State is inviting a 
response from Selby District Council to his 
Consultation on two proposals for re-organisation in 
the North Yorkshire area. 
 

ii) To note that the consultation exercise is not a vote for 
one proposal over another. It is an opportunity to 
comment on the merits of both proposals and how 
they do (or do not) meet the Secretary of State’s 
guidance criteria. Specific consultation questions are 
posed by the Secretary of State. 
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iii) To note that ultimately this is a decision for the 

Secretary of State who has indicated that the 
approach to local government reorganisation should 
be locally led. 

 
iv) To note that that Members can respond in their 

individual capacity as an elected member at 
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/proposals-
for-locally-led-reorganisation-of-local-government-in-
cumbria-north-yorkshire-and-somerset/consultation-on-
proposals-for-locally-led-reorganisation-of-local-
government-in-cumbria-north-yorkshire-and-somerset 

 
v) To respond to neither proposal under consultation 

and inform the Secretary of State that the Council 
resolved to submit the East/West proposal to ensure 
that an alternative proposal to the NYCC was 
available for consultation to maximise choice and has 
nothing further to add. 

 
REASON FOR DECISION: 
 
Following invitation from the Secretary of State in 2020, the Council resolved 
to submit an East/West x2 Unitary proposal (as an alternative proposal to a 
large North Yorkshire Unitary and small City of York Unitary), for consideration 
by the Secretary of State. Members were clear that the reason for doing so 
was to provide for a wider choice of reorganisation proposals for consultation. 
The Secretary of State is now consulting on those proposals. Selby District 
Council has been formally invited to respond and therefore the matter of 
responding is brought to Council for consideration. 
 

67 URGENT ACTION 
 

 The Chief Executive confirmed that there was no urgent action to report.  
 

The meeting closed at 7.48 pm. 
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